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THE INLAND WETLANDS COMMISSION OF THE TOWN OF AVON HELD A MEETING ON TUESDAY, FEBRUARY 7, 2017, AT THE AVON TOWN HALL.
Present were Clifford Thier, Chair, Michael Beauchamp, Vice Chair, Bob Breckinridge, Dean Applefield, and Martha Dean.  Bryan Short and Jed Usich were absent.  Also present was John McCahill, Planning and Community Development Specialist/Wetlands Agent.
Mr. Thier called the meeting to order at 7:01 pm.
PUBLIC HEARING:

APPL #748 – Robert Krawczuk, owner/applicant: Requests within wetlands and within the 100’ upland review area: 1) Fill approximately 1,115 sq. ft. of man-made wetlands (old cellar hole) for the construction of one single-family house; 2) Construction of proposed house, well, utilities, septic system, and related grading.  Location: 16 White Birch Lane, Parcel 4600016.
Mr. Thier announced, for the record, that this is a continuation of a public hearing that was opened January 3, 2017.

David Whitney stated, for the record, that he was a licensed professional engineer representing the owner/applicant, Robert Krawczuk.  He mentioned that Michael Klein, professional soil scientist, is also with him tonight.  The subject site is 16 White Birch Lane: 1 acre existing lot of record on the north side of White Birch Lane.  He stated that he had requested the public hearing be continued from January 3 to tonight because there were a number of questions raised by the Commission, and also various memos, that he wanted to address.  Mr. Whitney stated that at that public hearing (January 3, 2017), he had committed to submitting all of the revised information to the Town two weeks prior to this meeting.  The normal requested review time is 7 days, but he had wanted everyone to have a chance to look at the material.  The new items that he had submitted on January 23, 2017 consisted of revised maps (with a new Sheet 4: Schematic Septic System Design & Soil Data), supplemental plans having to do with the alternatives assessment, a new report from Environmental Planning Services (dated January 23, 2017), and Mr. Whitney’s own “Project Report” (dated January 22, 2017).

Mr. Whitney stated that he had delivered revised plans, the project report, and Mr. Klein’s latest report to Dianne Harding at the Farmington Valley Health District on January 25, 2017.  He continued by saying that he also sent an e-mail to Steven Kron (resident, 16 Ardsley Way), an adjacent property owner with an interest in this application, on January 24, 2017.  As a courtesy, Mr. Whitney sent him some of the information via e-mail, just so he would know that new information had been submitted.
In response to Mr. Applefield’s question about receiving all of the information from Mr. Whitney, Mr. McCahill responded that he should have everything.  Mr. Whitney added that he would be shocked if he didn’t.
Mr. Whitney asked if Mr. Applefield had received his “Project Report”, and Mr. Applefield confirmed that he had, but asked about revised site plans with 6 sheets.  Mr. Whitney and Mr. McCahill corrected him, saying there were 4 sheets for the site development.  Mr. McCahill clarified that there were 2 sheets of supplemental plans for alternatives considered.
In response to Mr. Applefield’s comments, Mr. Whitney stated that the revised plans had a revision date of January 18, 2017.

Mr. Whitney stated that since submitting the new information, he has received a memorandum from Matt Brown, Assistant Town Engineer (dated February 1, 2017), another memorandum from John McCahill (dated February 1, 2017), and a memorandum from Dianne Harding, FVHD (dated February 2, 2017).  Mr. McCahill stated, for the record, that the Commissioners were provided with hard copies of the memos tonight.  Mr. Whitney clarified that these are staff review memos, received recently in response to the revised plans submitted two weeks ago.
Mr. Whitney proceeded to go over the contents of his “Project Report” (dated: January 22, 2017), in detail.  He stated that he included a lot of information to corroborate the statements he and Mr. Klein have made regarding the subject site.
Mr. Thier asked if everything was in chronological order, and Mr. Whitney confirmed that it was.

Mr. Breckinridge, referencing the “Historical Site Data” (pages 50-59), asked why there was a 10 year difference between Mr. Erickson’s report and the correspondence from Mr. Vinci.  To which Mr. Whitney responded that he did not know, but presumed that in 1969 they never went forward with building the house.  He stated that the subdivision was very large in the 60s and there were probably better lots to build on.  Someone must have come along in 1979 with the intention of developing the lot as well, but never went through with it.
In response to Mr. Thier’s question, Mr. Whitney clarified that pages 68 and 69 were part of the November 27, 2016 Soil Scientist report.
Mr. Whitney stated that he had a meeting at the Town Hall (Friday, January 6, 2017) with Town officials regarding the sewer extension down White Birch Lane.  John McCahill, Larry Baril, Tim Foster, and neighbors Sean Knorr and Dale Gauvin were there, as well as the owner/applicant, Robert Krawczuk.  After the meeting, however, the neighbors and the owner/applicant all agreed that it would be too expensive to pursue this option.  Mr. Whitney referenced pages 94 and 95 of his “Project Report”, and explained that this was a letter in which he outlined the cost of the sewer extension.  The cost estimate came out to about $44,850 per house for the three interested parties.  The neighbors both agreed that these figures were too high, and confirmed that they were no longer interested in extending the sewer down White Birch Lane.  Mr. Whitney stated that he feels he has made every effort possible to make the sewer extension happen, but it does not appear to be a feasible alternative.
Mr. Whitney proceeded to go over the next section of his “Project Report”.  Pages 96-107 consist of correspondence with the FVHD regarding the proposed septic system on the site.  One of the comments in a previous memo from Mr. McCahill asked for all correspondence with the FVHD to be submitted as part of the application.  Mr. Whitney reported that they had conducted soil tests, deep pits, and percolation tests at the back of the property where they are proposing to place the septic system.  They dug the deep pits by hand since it was too difficult to get a back hoe back there.  The pits were dug to depths of 48-56 inches; they could have dug deeper but reached the point of exhaustion.  Using this data, they have to show a septic system that requires a little bit of fill because the Public Health Code requires a 4 foot minimum vertical separation distance from the bottom of the septic system to ledge rock.  At present, they have to assume ledge rock is at the bottom of their pits, even though Mr. Whitney doesn’t believe it is.  He stated that if they proceed with this project, he would recommend getting a back hoe back there at an appropriate time, to dig the pits deeper.  That way, they will be able to place the septic system a little deeper in the ground.
Mr. Whitney continued, referencing page 101, which was an application to the FVHD to review the plans.  Sheet 4 of the plans, titled “Schematic Septic System Design and Soil Data”, shows the same site development layout as Sheet 3, but with added septic system related information.  Mr. Whitney explained that this could easily be mistaken for an actual septic system design, but it is not a final design because they don’t have final house plans.  But it is a very detailed schematic plan.  Mr. Whitney stated that he wanted to leave no stone unturned for Dianne Harding (FVHD) to be able to review the plan after having seen the soil test on the site, so that she could write her memo.  He said that he might have gone a little overboard in what is normally required for a feasibility plan, but since the septic system is a concern, he prepared this plan.
Mr. Whitney proceeded to go through his pollutant renovation analysis (page 106 & 107), which he prefaced by saying the Connecticut Public Health Code and the Farmington Valley Health District do not require a pollution renovation analysis.  It is generally just a concern for large systems.  He provided one in this case to reassure the Commission that there is science behind septic systems, and that the rules of the Connecticut Public Health Code are indeed based on science
He continued, saying that the pollutants that they typically look at are phosphate, nitrogen, bacteria, and virus.  He stated that the non-wetlands soils on this site are well-drained.  There is an approximate 7% slope in the back of the property, and that is a component of the calculations.  He explained that phosphate is sorped with the soil (it binds with the soil).  The soils in Connecticut are very good at sorping phosphate.  In his calculations, Mr. Whitney indicated that by the time the sewage has traveled 4.3 feet from the septic system, the average phosphate concentration in the sewage has been absorbed by the soil.  He stated that phosphates are more of a problem when you are near a water body because small quantities of phosphates can result in algae blooms.  Nitrogen is also a problem for water bodies.  In rare cases when nitrate levels in the drinking water are very high, it can cause blue baby syndrome; though this is not a concern here.  Mr. Whitney explained that nitrogen is renovated by dilution; it doesn’t break down like phosphate does.  Based on the rainfall and the estimated nitrogen production for a three bedroom house, he calculated the dilution to nitrogen to be about 7 mg/L, and 10 mg/L being the maximum allowed.  Bacteria just take time to die, so Mr. Whitney calculated the travel time of bacteria from the septic system through the soil.  The standard requirement is a minimum of 3 weeks travel time.  Based on the hydraulic conductivity of the soil, the gradient (slope of the land), and the porosity of the soil, he came up with a velocity.  He calculated that they need 48 feet for bacteria to die off, and the proposed septic system is 60 feet from the wetlands and 50 feet from the reserve area, so it meets the requirements.  Viruses die off in unsaturated soil.  The recommendation is to provide 2 feet minimum vertical separation distance from the bottom of the septic system to the high seasonal water table, and he can easily accomplish that with the design of the septic system.  Mr. Whitney concluded that the pollutant renovation analysis indicates that there will be no harmful impact to the wetlands from the septic system.  He reiterated that a pollutant renovation analysis is not required for a residential septic system design of this type.
Mr. Whitney proceeded to read aloud the approval memo he received from Dianne Harding (FVHD) on February 2, 2017.  This was in response to the new information Mr. Whitney had submitted, which included the latest plans with a revision date of January 18, 2017.  It stated that the proposed septic system meets the requirements of the Public Health Code.
Getting back to the cost of the septic system versus the cost of extending the public sewer, Mr. Whitney stated that the sewer cost came to around $130,000.  Conversely, the cost of the septic system comes to about $25,000.  Mr. Whitney went on to itemize the costs associated with the septic system.  At this time he submitted his notes, for the record, to show how he arrived at this estimate.
Continuing to go through his “Project Report”, Mr. Whitney referenced pages 109-120, which was a compilation of memorandums he’s received and his responses to them.  He noted that page 118 was a memo that was submitted at last month’s public hearing, held on January 3, 2017, by Steven and Anna Kron (16 Ardsley Way).  Pages 119-120 consist of Mr. Whitney’s letter responding to the Krons’ memo.  He pointed out item #7, “In the event of failure and contamination of our property, we want guarantees that the owner will immediately clean up and correct any damages to said property”.  Mr. Whitney’s response was that every homeowner with a septic system is responsible, under the laws of Connecticut, to correct any public health code violations.  It is the responsibility of the Town of Avon and the Farmington Valley Health District to enforce the law and require remediation efforts.  Most homeowners correct septic system problems voluntarily, but in certain occasions, the Town and the Farmington Valley Health District are compelled to take legal action to mandate repairs.
In response to Mr. Applefield’s question, Mr. Whitney confirmed that he sent a copy of his response letter to the Krons.

Mr. Whitney stated that the next twenty four pages of his “Project Report”, pages 121-144, were in response to Mr. Applefield’s request at last month’s public hearing.  Mr. Whitney wanted to provide Mr. Applefield with data to support his statements regarding the septic system.  He proceeded to go through this section of his report.

In response to Mr. Thier’s comments, Mr. Whitney confirmed that the Design Manual shown on page 126 (dated July 1998) is the latest version.  He verified that with Mrs. Harding of the Farmington Valley Health District.

Mr. Applefield asked if the data was from 1982, and Mr. Whitney stated that the data was from various sources and various years.  Mr. Applefield asked about page 142 specifically and Mr. Whitney confirmed that it was dated 1982.
Mr. Whitney concluded his presentation by stating that he included, at the end of his report, reduced copies of the latest revised plans.  He then turned the floor over to Michael Klein.

Mr. Klein introduced himself, stating for the record that he was a biologist and soil scientist with an office in West Hartford.  He has been working with Mr. Whitney for several months on this project.  His latest report was dated January 23, 2017.  Mr. Klein stated that he wanted to go over the issues of concern, carried over from the last public hearing; the first of which is the septic system, and whether or not it has any adverse impacts to the wetlands.  He noted that Mr. Whitney confirmed the rapid bacterial and viral die-off, but said that this was an irrelevant issue with respect to adverse impacts to the wetlands.  The two components of the septic discharge that do have the potential to affect wetlands are the plant nutrients: phosphorous and nitrogen.  He reiterated that the soils in Connecticut have a biogeochemical makeup that allows them to rapidly sorp, or attenuate, phosphorous.  Mr. Whitney performed the calculation, and confirmed that all the phosphorous that is discharged into the soil is sorped within 5 feet of the leaching trench.  It is Mr. Klein’s opinion that there won’t be any adverse impact from phosphorous.
Mr. Klein proceeded to address the attenuation of nitrogen.  Nitrogen is a plant nutrient.  The nitrogen in the septic system is in a form that is very rapidly oxidized to nitrite, and then to nitrate.  A substantial portion of the nitrogen is taken up by plants and converted to biomass.  Soil bacteria convert nitrate to nitrogen gas in a process called denitrification.  Denitrification is an anaerobic (occurring without oxygen), bacterial process.  Locating septic systems near anaerobic soils with a high carbon source is a great way to treat nitrogen.  Wetlands soils accumulate organic carbon and because the water table is at or near the surface year round, they are saturated, and there is no oxygen.  Mr. Klein stated that there was enough soil, and area of treatment, to denitrify 29 times the amount of nitrogen that this proposed system will add to the soil.  He added that this calculation is based on average annual conditions.  Mr. Klein concluded his nitrogen attenuation assessment by stating that the nitrogen that isn’t treated in the entire wastewater treatment system will be removed by natural processes and won’t have any adverse impact on the wetlands.

Mr. Klein proceeded to address the next item of concern, which was a memo from Mr. McCahill in which he had asked for details on the protocol for installing and monitoring the rain gardens and wetland enhancement plantings.  He stated that an inspection and reporting protocol for the enhancement plantings and rain gardens (page 5 of Mr. Klein’s latest report) has been added to sheet 2 of the plans.  It requires a wetlands scientist to approve any substitutions; it requires those substitutions to be native plants, not cultivars or hybrids, unless specifically approved.  The areas for the plantings and rain gardens will be staked out in the field and adjusted to preserve desirable vegetation.  The wetlands scientist will assist in the layout of the actual plants.  They will inspect the plantings after the first week, the first month, at the end of the initial growing season, and then in the spring and early fall for the next three full growing seasons.  There is a success criteria for 75% survival of the plantings, and anything that doesn’t meet that will have to be replaced.
Ms. Dean sought to clarify that the public hearing was scheduled not because there was a significant impact.  She quoted Section 10.3 of the Town of Avon Inland Wetlands and Watercourses Regulations: “In the case of an application that received a public hearing pursuant to a finding by the Agency that the proposed activity may have a significant impact on wetlands or watercourses, a permit shall not be issued unless the Agency finds on the basis of the record that a feasible and prudent alternative does not exist”.  Ms. Dean wanted to confirm that the Commission did not make that “finding”, so that is not the reason for the public hearing.
In response to Ms. Dean’s comments, Mr. McCahill stated that the challenge in trying to make such a “finding” for significant impact, before even scheduling a public hearing for the application, is that there is not enough information for the Commission to make that determination.  He stated that the Commission goes through this process because it believes it is the appropriate thing to do for the public interest.  Also, it has been predetermined by this Commission that they hold a public hearing when the filling of wetlands is proposed.  Mr. McCahill confirmed for Ms. Dean that the Commission never made that “finding”, adding that it is hard to declare that there is significant impact right up front without having enough information to make that determination.
In response to Ms. Dean’s comments, Mr. McCahill stated that he thinks it is important that the Commission is looking at alternatives.  Mr. Klein added that it is a good practice for a wetlands scientist to ensure that impacts have been avoided and minimized as much as possible.  There is also language in the Town regulations which requires the Commission to consider any other mitigation options to reduce the impact, which includes alternatives to the proposal.

Mr. Klein proceeded to discuss the alternatives assessment in depth.  He stated that though Alternatives A & B would eliminate the need to install a leach field within the upland review area, they would require the same impact to the cellar hole wetlands as the proposed plan.  Because they don’t eliminate any of the direct impacts, and the cost of the work is so high, these alternatives were rejected.  Alternative C (house north of wetlands served by septic system south of wetlands) is not feasible because the soil conditions in the front of the property are not suitable for a septic system.  Alternative D (house north of wetlands served by septic system north of wetlands) is not feasible because there is insufficient space to place the house and the septic system in the rear of the property.  Alternative E (house north of wetlands served by public sewer) requires the same amount of direct wetlands impact as the proposed plan, and it affects the more valuable wetlands.  Since the qualitative impacts are greater, coupled with the excessive cost, this alternative was also rejected.

The last item of concern that Mr. Klein addressed was the impact of the proposal on the offsite wetlands.  He discussed this in depth (item #4 from his report dated January 23, 2017).  He stated that it was still his opinion that the proposed work will have no significant impact on the down gradient portions of this wetlands system.  By virtue of the proposed conservation restrictions, this proposed plan provides a greater degree of long term protection for the wetland resources than that which currently exists for the remainder of the wetlands down gradient.

Mr. Klein concluded his presentation by reading the last paragraph of his latest report (dated January 23, 2017).

Mr. Whitney quickly went over the revisions made on each individual sheet of the plans for the Commission.  He stated that, after some discussion, the applicant has agreed to plant five 6-8 foot tall evergreen trees along the northern property line.  This is unrelated to the wetlands, but is related to concerns from the adjacent property owners (16 Ardsley Way) about the visibility of the activities onsite.
Mr. McCahill asked Mr. Whitney for a copy of a plan (overall vicinity map) that he marked up during his presentation, to be included in the record.

Mr. McCahill stated, for the record, that according to the statute, the Commission has 35 days to complete the public hearing process.  Today brings the Commission to that 35 day limit.  If the Commission feels they need more information, they would have to ask the applicant for an extension of the time to complete the public hearing.  The intent of the statute is to give the applicant a timely public hearing.  If the Commission decides to close the public hearing tonight, they would have 35 days to act on the application.  There is no pressure for the Commission to vote on this application tonight.

Mr. Breckinridge asked what the minimum depth was for the septic system to be placed into the ground.  Mr. Whitney answered that it all depends on soil conditions.  There needs to be 4 feet minimum separation distance between the bottom of the septic system and ledge rock, 2 feet minimum separation distance between the bottom of the septic system and impervious hardpan, and 18 inches minimum separation distance between the bottom of the septic system and groundwater.
Mr. Breckinridge asked what the actual dimensions of the septic system were.  Mr. Whitney responded by referencing Sheet 4 of the plans.  The modules of the leeching chambers are 5 feet long, 18 inches deep, and 3 feet wide.  Mr. Whitney stated that they are going to place 13 of these leeching chambers in a row, so the septic system will be 65 feet long, 18 inches deep, and 3 feet wide.

In response to Mr. Breckinridge’s comments, Mr. Whitney stated that this does not appear to be a “ledgy” lot.  There are a lot of boulders, but there aren’t a lot of rock outcrops or shallow roots of trees.  He stated that this isn’t an area characterized by ledge rock.

In response to Mr. Beauchamp’s comments, Mr. Whitney responded that no matter what the elevation of the septic system, it will be higher than the elevation of the house.

Mr. Beauchamp asked if this septic system would require a vent.  He stated that he had a system like that when he lived in New Hartford, and it was not his favorite system.  Mr. Whitney answered that the manufacturers of the mantis unit require vents at each end of the septic system if there is more than 2 feet of cover over the top of the septic system.  He stated that that is not proposed here, so there would be no vents on the septic system.

Mr. Applefield stated that he doesn’t think Mr. Whitney has demonstrated in any way that the Connecticut DPH numbers are based upon information that is conservative.  He added that it would be helpful if Mr. Whitney had brought in a representative from the Department of Public Health with him tonight to identify what their policies are based upon.

Mr. Applefield, looking at page 6 of Mr. Klein’s latest report (dated January 23, 2017), asked Mr. Klein what the blue and green areas represented on that map.  Mr. Klein responded that the green and blue crosshatched areas on the map were wetland boundaries taken from the Town wetland map, as opposed to the light green areas outlined in grey that are wetlands delineated by a soil scientist.
Mr. McCahill clarified for Mr. Applefield that the Town’s wetland map has a disclaimer that says it is only a representation of where they believe wetlands are, exact wetlands delineations are done through fieldwork.

Mr. Applefield asked what the dark blue lines on the map represented (page 6 of Mr. Klein’s latest report), and Mr. McCahill answered that they represent potential water bodies and watercourses.
Mr. Applefield asked Mr. Klein if he observed any watercourses on this site.  Mr. Klein answered that his delineation report says there is a storm water outlet at the extreme up gradient end of the wetland on the property.  There is an existing drainage swale that is down gradient from there.  He stated that there was no flow in it during all of his time on the site.
Mr. Whitney confirmed for Mr. Applefield that 90% of wetland area 1 would be eliminated in this proposal, and that no wetlands will be created as a result of the project.
Mr. Thier, looking at page 125 of Mr. Whitney’s “Project Report”, asked what the distance was between the well and the leeching field.  Mr. Whitney answered that it was 75 feet.

In response to Mr. Thier’s comments, Mr. Whitney stated that doubling the distance does not apply here because the percolation rates for these soils are within the 10-20 minute/inch range.  The concern is for extremely well drained soils, but that is not the case here.
Mr. Whitney confirmed for Mr. Thier that the distance of the leeching field from all water supplies is more than adequate.

 Mr. Applefield asked Mr. Klein if the observations from his latest report (dated January 23, 2017) of the wetland areas offsite were made from the road.  Mr. Klein confirmed that he made those observations from the road and the public right of way adjacent to the road, as well as from the site.  He did not trespass onto those properties to observe the wetlands.
Mr. Applefield asked Mr. Klein if he had an opinion as to whether or not the conditions of the smaller wetlands were created by “the developments themselves”.  He asked Mr. Klein if the alteration of the landscape in the area surrounding that wetland plays some role in his conclusion.  Mr. Klein confirmed that it did.
Mr. Applefield asked Mr. Klein if the adjoining lots that he evaluated had any conservation restrictions.  Mr. Klein responded that he does not believe they do, because there was no indication of such on the permit drawings that he looked at.  

Mr. Applefield asked if, other than by looking at a drawing from 1982, Mr. Klein had any knowledge as to whether or not there are conservation restrictions on those lots.  Mr. Klein answered that in his experience over the last 40 years, if a conservation restriction or easement were to be imposed, it would have been imposed during the wetland permit process, and therefore would show on the permit drawings.

Mr. Applefield asked if the idea of conservation restrictions was being used in 1982 with regards to wetlands, and Mr. Klein confirmed that it was.  He added that it was after that time that the Connecticut courts ruled that it was not permissible for a Commission to impose a conservation easement as a condition of approval, but that it must be offered by the applicant.
Mr. Klein, in response to an earlier comment from Mr. Applefield, stated that the information from the Connecticut Agricultural Experiment Station was not included because he and Mr. Whitney did a more detailed analysis that addressed the specific pollutants of concern to evaluate an adverse impact on the wetlands.  The CT Agricultural Experiment Station work by Frank & Hill looked at septic system failures.  Mr. Klein stated that he stands by his testimony from the last public hearing.
Steven Kron (16 Ardsley Way) called attention to page 55 of Mr. Whitney’s “Project Report”, a letter from Leon Vinci from 1979 that stated “Please be advised that this lot is not buildable at this point in time”.  Mr. Kron asked what has changed between then and now.  Mr. Whitney answered that Leon Vinci conducted soil tests in the front portion of the site and said that the lot was not buildable at that point in time based on the soil test that he conducted; he did not conduct any soil tests in the rear of the site.  Mr. Whitney stated that he merely included this letter because he was asked if he had conducted any soil tests in the front portion of the site, which he had not.  This was included to back up his contention, and Dianne Harding’s belief, that the front portion of the site is not suitable for septic systems.
Anna Kron (16 Ardsley Way), stated that she heard Mr. Klein say that the wetlands on the site were very small and do not support any significant wildlife, and she attested that that was not true.  She has lived in her house for years and has seen millions of birds, ducks, geese, foxes, skunks- a lot of wildlife.  She is concerned that the construction onsite will disturb the wildlife.  She stated that her other concern is regarding the septic system.  Septic systems fail, and she has seen them fail, and she will be the one impacted the most since she lives directly behind the proposed area.  She wants to be assured that the septic system will be built to code and that if it fails, it will be cleaned up fast.
In response to Ms. Kron’s comments, Ms. Dean stated that it would have to be built to code.  Mr. Thier added that a building permit would not be issued unless everything was done to code.

Mr. Klein clarified that his report says that the area doesn’t provide any significant habitat for wetland dependent wildlife.  The criteria that he looks at for that determination has to do with the variety of wetland classes that are present.  The most important criteria are size, surrounding landscape condition, and the hydro period or the saturation regime of the wetland.  He stated that this wetland is seasonally saturated: it doesn’t have long term or permanent surface water present, which wetland dependent wildlife would typically require.  The wetland area is small, and it is embedded within a suburban matrix.  All of the wildlife that Mrs. Kron identified is adapted to those conditions.  The perimeter of the wetland is fully developed, and those species of wildlife will continue to use that area.
Mr. Whitney added that the applicant is excited to move out of New Britain and into what he considers the country; he is excited about the woods in the back.  That’s why the applicant was more than happy to grant the conservation restriction on a third of the lot, that’s why he doesn’t want a big back yard and is willing to construct the boulder row to differentiate the developed area from the wetlands.  Mr. Whitney stated that he has done everything that he can to mitigate the development, and that the applicant is committed to preserving the wetlands.

Sean Knorr, of 20 White Birch Lane, asked if the drought affects the delineation of the wetlands.  To which, Mr. Thier stated that wetlands are defined by soil type, and not rainfall.  The legal definition of wetlands is predicated on soil type.

In response to Mr. Knorr’s question about the conservation restrictions, Mr. McCahill stated that they will be shown on the final plans, and it will be documented in the land records so it will be a permanent protection that rides with the property in the future.
Ms. Dean made a motion to close the public hearing.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Applefield, received unanimous approval.
The public hearing was closed.

Ms. Dean made a motion to approve APPL #748, subject to the approval conditions outlined by Mr. McCahill, and also the standard approval conditions.  Mr. Thier seconded the motion.  Ms. Dean and Mr. Thier were in favor; Mr. Beauchamp, Mr. Breckinridge, and Mr. Applefield were opposed.  The motion was defeated.
Mr. Applefield made a motion to deny APPL #748, and Mr. Beauchamp seconded the motion.  Mr. Applefield, Mr. Beauchamp, and Mr. Breckinridge were in favor; Ms. Dean and Mr. Thier were opposed.  The motion passed.

Mr. Applefield said that his reason for denying the application is that it is a challenging lot, and it is not a mistake that it has not been developed over time.  He stated that the applicant, through both Mr. Klein’s and Mr. Whitney’s efforts, has made a pretty thoughtful effort at bringing forward a proposed project.  He stated that he also believes that the application results in irreversible and irretrievable loss of wetlands that totally forecloses the protection of that resource.  Mr. Applefield believes that the Town loses more wetlands by allowing the kind of fragmentation and parsing of lots in this manner that are eventually destructive to the wetlands.  He stated that based on Mr. Klein’s testimony, it is pretty clear that the adverse impact to the wetlands that surround this lot is a result of the development that has already occurred.  If the Commission keeps deciding on a lot by lot basis to allow the wetlands to be continually impacted, all of the wetlands will continue to be adversely impacted.  If he looks at just this lot, he can appreciate the arguments that are being made, but he thinks it’s necessary to look beyond just this lot.  If this Commission does not protect the wetlands, then no one will.
Mr. Breckinridge stated that he agrees with a lot of what Mr. Applefield said, and is concerned that if the Commission approves this lot, another application for another lot could be submitted, and asked where do they stop?  At some point, they have to draw the line.  It gets harder and harder to say no.

Mr. Beauchamp stated that the Commission’s job is to protect the wetlands.  He stated that his own house would not even be there with the rules that are in place.  He would be more comfortable approving the lot if it was connected to the public sewer system.  He said that he thinks Mr. Whitney and Mr. Klein did a great job presenting the material, but he is just not comfortable approving this application.
Ms. Dean stated that this lot was not developed because there were cheaper lots that were easier to develop, and not because it was incapable of being developed.  She has a big problem with taking away the applicant’s property rights.  There has not been any expert testimony to refute what their experts, Mr. Klein and Mr. Whitney, have said.  Ms. Dean continued to state that she thinks it is extraordinarily harsh to take away Mr. Krawczuk’s property rights, without any expert to contradict what Mr. Whitney and Mr. Klein have said.  She stated that she has never heard a presentation like Mr. Whitney’s on the septic system, and she has never seen anything like this kind of documentation.  She has been very impressed by the quality of the presentation, and by the property owner’s concerns and sensitivity of the area and wanting to be a good neighbor and good custodian of the wetlands.
NEW APPLICATIONS:
OUTSTANDING APPLICATIONS:  
COMMUNICATIONS FROM THE PUBLIC:
OTHER BUSINESS:
Letter from David F. Whitney, PE, requesting an extension for APPL #687, 381 Waterville Road; Wayne C. Arute, applicant.
Mr. McCahill stated, for the record, that the permit was granted back in March of 2008.  It was a five year permit, subject to the four years of additional permitting through the state statutes.  Now, the applicant is requesting an additional 5 years, which is permitted by statute and is in accordance with the regulations.

Mr. Whitney stated that this is an existing parcel of land, 2.5 acres, right in front of the Cider Brook Cemetery.  There is a watercourse that goes through it, wetlands which have been delineated, a conservation restriction placed on a portion of the property, and a proposed septic system in the front of the property.

Mr. Breckinridge made a motion to approve a five year extension of APPL #687, subject to the prior approval conditions.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Beauchamp, received unanimous approval.
STAFF COMMENTS:  
Mr. McCahill stated that, with regard to 232 Avon Mountain Road, it has been scheduled for pretrial on Friday, February 10, 2017.  He will be attending with the Town attorney, Keri Olson.  TJ Donahue will be representing the violator.  The answer was filed in a very minimal way, but Mr. McCahill is hoping that with the judge’s help, they will get some sort of compliance moving forward.

Mr. McCahill followed up with the Farmington Valley Trout Unlimited and the CT DEEP Fisheries’ presentation from last year.  They did some initial monitoring of water temperatures, and put together a fairly decent packet of information.  They met with Town Staff last Friday, February 3, 2017.  The Town Staff now has to decide whether or not to enter into any agreement to move this project forward.

Mr. McCahill clarified for Ms. Dean that this was in regard to the dam on the pond off Tillotson Road.  The Farmington Valley Trout Unlimited and a gentlemen from the DEEP’s fisheries division came to the Commission and made a presentation about their goals and desires to remove the dam and improve the fish habitat throughout that corridor.

AUTHORIZED AGENT APPROVALS: 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:  January 3, 2017
Ms. Dean stated that, in looking at other Towns’ minutes, they don’t have the name of individual Commissioners who make certain comments on the record in the minutes.  She stated that she prefers that style because it makes the minutes more about a Commission as a whole raising issues and a Commission as a whole asking for information, and it doesn’t make it “a personality thing”.  Her concern is that the minutes are very detailed, but not verbatim.  She has, several times, wondered whether she should approve the minutes, but then she’d have to go back to the recordings to show what she actually said.  She thinks that unless we are going to create the minutes in a transcript style, we really ought to keep them more general.
Mr. Thier stated that they will discuss this issue next time.

Mr. Breckinridge motioned to approve the minutes of the January 3, 2017 meeting, as submitted.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Applefield, received unanimous approval.
NEXT MEETING:  
The next regularly scheduled meeting is March 7, 2017.
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 10:21 pm.  

Respectfully submitted,
Sitara Gnanaguru, Clerk

Inland Wetlands Commission
